	
[image: image1.png]



Altham Parish Council 

Minutes

	


Minutes of the Altham Parish Council Meeting held on:

Thursday 12th August, 2021, 7.00 pm,
at the Council Offices, Media House, Burnley Road, Altham.  

Present:
Parish Councillor Rennie Pinder (in the Chair) & Parish Councillors;

John Halstead, Christine Lingard, Dexter Stubbs and Joe Threlfall.
In attendance:
APC Clerk.
Other:

Mr Tom Fearon


A032: Housekeeping
The Chair communicated housekeeping arrangements for the meeting.
A033: Presentation to Mr Tom Fearon

The Chair reported on the resignation received in June from then Parish Councillor Tom Fearon.

Mr Fearon had been invited to the meeting this evening for the Council to pay thanks for the finances he generated for the authority via his work with Spid signs. He was also thanked for his duties of car parking attendant at the Christmas event and his role in co-ordinating planting for the flower beds with various contractors. The Chair added his own personal tribute that the Council will miss you and welcome Mr Fearon still undertaking some voluntary work around the planting season. 

As a token of thanks for the number of years service to the Council, a 3 course meal would be gifted to Mr Fearon and his wife at the Crown Pub on Whalley Road in Accrington. 
Mr Fearon thanked the Council and added that the Parish Councillor role was not about personal gain but putting something back into the local community and thanked everyone for their kind words and gift.
Resolved
- (1) That the Vice Chair, John Halstead placed on record a vote of thanks to Mr and Mrs Fearon for their contributions to APC over the last few years.

A034: Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence had been submitted in advance of the meeting from Parish Councillor Joshua Haworth who was unable to attend due to urgent work commitments.
A035: Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were submitted.
A036: Minutes from the Last Meeting

The minutes of the APC virtual meeting held on the 1st July 2021 were attached to the agenda and submitted for approval. 

Resolved
- (2) That the minutes of the APC meeting held on the 1st July 2021 be approved as a correct record. 

Proposed by Councillor Threlfall and seconded by Councillor Lingard.
A037. Matters arising from the Last Minutes (Not listed on the agenda)

The Chair reported that the previous minutes detailed a skip being provided to Livingstone Road but since then the allotment holders had provided their own skip onto the site hence why that offer had not been provided.
The issue of installing concave mirrors had been investigated via contact with LCC and a reply had been requested as it was unsure who was responsible for funding.  
Issues at Whinney Hill were still ongoing and the Chair was awaiting communication updates from Sita.
A038: Public Participation

No public were in attendance at the meeting but comments from the public included that the flowers 
were looking good over the summer period.
A039: Chairman’s Action

Freeman of the Borough
The Chair reported that he was being presented with the Freedom of the Borough at the annual 

Hyndburn Borough Council Mayor making celebration event being held in the Ballroom at Accrington 

Town one weekend in August.
The Vice Chair added this was due to his dedicated service over a number of years to both Altham 
Parish Council and the input ad support provided to HBC. It was well deserved and was good 
recognition to him and the Parish Council.

The Chair thanked Members for their kind words and unfortunately due to Covid restrictions only a 
small number of family and friends could be invited to the event.

A040: Parish Councillor Updates

Model Publication Scheme
The draft model publication scheme had been circulated with the agenda packs and with no further comments received the Clerk and Vice Chair would sign off and save the final version ready for general use.

The only change from version one was that the cost per copied sheet if requested would be increased to 20 pence.

The Clerk questioned the parish plan and this would be kept in although the plan would be updated at some point in the future.

Resolved
- (3) That the updated model publication scheme be approved by APC. 

Proposed by Councillor Lingard and seconded by Councillor Threlfall. 

Bench Improvements
The memorial bench had been painted with the lettering in gold and looked to be in great condition again although the bus shelters could not be worked on until they had been cleaned.
A041: Correspondence

The Chair communicated to Members that a letter of resignation had been received this week from Parish Councillor Gary Monk who wished to step down from his position with immediate effect. The Council accepted the letter and as a matter of courtesy, the Clerk would write a letter of thanks to Mr Monk thanking him for his services to APC.
The Chair provided the meeting with information received about possible electorate changes to the Hyndburn boundary which would lose areas such as Haslingden but gain parts of the Ribble Valley. The document could be circulated if any Members requested it and a further meeting would be held at County Hall in December to progress the changes. 
A042: Finance

The only financial point of note was that no invoices had been received for the grass cutting services in this financial year.
A043: Updates on:
A- Road Safety (Spids) 
The Chair reported because of the new vacancy on the Council, help would be required with the Spid signs. Councillor Stubbs volunteered to help out and would arrange training with the Chair. Councillor Lingard repeated he request for a Spid on Whalley Road and the problems around the Haworth Street junction. 
B- Moorfield Industrial Estate
A change of use was required for the site on the canal bridge from former supermarket trolley storage to a scrapyard and this involved the Environment Agency granting a licence and LCC allowing planning permission.
C- Parish Lengthsman 
The grass had been cut although there were some staffing issues and a reminder for an invoice would be made.
D- Crime Figures
The data provided included the Clayton le Moors area and there had been a number of offences committed throughout the month of June with a figure of 123 crimes.
Weapons 1

ASB 50

Burglary 4

Violence 37

Public order 13

Thefts 4

Robbery 1

Vehicle crime 3

In comparison to 12 months previously, 183 crimes were recorded in June 2020.
E- Allotments (Livingstone Road site)
After a site visit in early July observations reported that there had been slight improvements to the allotments. Some plots were trying to improve but some had shown little progress at all. Following communications with the site spokesperson some photos had been sent to the Council showing a skip on site along with tidying up work.
The Council would undertake another site inspection over the next few weeks and report back the findings at the next meeting and to the allotment representative. It may be a case of working with the individuals who are showing willing to adhere to the rules and regulations to make progress on the future of the site.
After much discussion between Members no communications would be issued until the site visit had been undertaken.

A044: Clerks Report
· Register of interests
The Clerk reminded new Members to submit their register of interest forms and if anyone felt they had any changes to make for their records then the updated form should be forwarded onto the Clerk.
Identity badges were due for delivery this week and the lanyards had been placed on order but due to the production delays they were expected by the end of the month.

A045: Planning Applications
The Chair provided a summary of planning issues and information former Councillor Monk had passed on and no objections had been submitted for the following schemes:-
11/21/0465

Works to Trees in Conservation Area: Fell 3 No conifer trees in St James Altham Conservation Area

11/21/0421

Erection of 2 No units to form extension to previously approved application reference 11/20/0316 at Metcalf Drive
Two new applications were detailed at the meeting and again no objections would be submitted for the following developments.
11/21/0445
Erection of a 15m x 46m steel portal frame agricultural livestock building and access track at Altham Hall Farm, Burnley Road, Altham.
11/21/0421 land off Metcalfe drive already approved for 8 units but to increase the number to 10

Councillor Halstead commented that with the departure of Councillor Monk who was Chair of the planning sub committee a new Member was required to fulfil this position.
Resolved
- (4) That Councillor Joe Threlfall be appointed Chair of the Planning Sub Committee. 

Proposed by Councillor Halstead and seconded by Councillor Stubbs. 

A046: Christmas and other event(s) Update
Councillor Halstead reported that 5 school choirs had confirmed they would like to take part in the event and the main issue would be the generation of sponsorship.
A047: Any Other Late Business

The pre ordering of flowers for next summer was discussed with the deadline for obtaining quotes from interested companies having passed. Councillor Lingard reported at this moment in time only one company was willing to provide a costing to the Council.
Resolved
- (5) That the Council accepted the 1,300 flower quote to be provided for the summer of 2022 from the existing suppliers and that Councillor Lingard be thanked for her research and work on the procurement supply of plants. 

Proposed by Councillor Halstead and seconded by Councillor Threlfall. 

Councillor Lingard would contact the existing supplier to confirm the purchase and amount of red and white plants required for next year at the agree price as per quotation.

Date(s) and Time of Next Meeting

The date of the next APC council meeting would be held at 7.00pm on Tuesday 21st September 2021.
Signed:
…………………………… ………………….

Date:
……………………………………………………….

Chair of the meeting

at which the minutes were confirmed.
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